S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 9th December 2014 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr M Narborough, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mr B Clapham, Mr R Williamson, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Rev D Tate, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney

County Councillor Mr J Law
APOLOGIES: Mr J Smallwood, Mr A Evans, Mr D Gerrard and Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds
Mr Price informed members that the funeral of Mrs Elisabeth Smallwood has been arranged for 1.30pm on Tuesday 16th December 2014 at St Mary’s Church, South Wootton. 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th November 2014, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Narborough, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None
5. PRESENTATION FROM KEN REYNOLDS – COMMUNITY FIRE SATETY: 
Mr Price welcomed Mr Reynolds to the evenings meeting and explained that he had come to talk about Community Fire Safety. 

Mr Reynolds said that he was introduced to the role four years ago and after undergoing training he is a qualified Norfolk County Council Fire Safety Volunteer who talks to people about Safety in the Community.

Mr Reynolds said that the Norfolk Fire Service travels all over the UK offering its assistance when required. He said that when flooding occurred at the Somerset Levels they went to help. He said that the Fire Crew at Dereham specialises in Building Collapse.  

Mr Reynolds hoped to provide a light hearted presentation giving Parish Councillors an idea of some of the hazards of the biggest public holiday, Christmas.
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Mr Reynolds said that care must be taken particularly at this time of year as it can be very cold and if venturing near to water care should be taken of cold water shock. He said that this is a very serious problem with Bawsey Pits and the coast nearby.
Mr Reynolds said that many people visit the coast line for walks; he said that people should be aware of cliff fall and keep safe.

Another problem occurs when particularly young men who have consumed larger amounts of alcohol decide to go for a swim. He said that even the most competent of swimmers struggle in cold water.

Mr Reynolds spoke about fires in gardens and the use of chimineas; he said that these are often lit on New Year’s Eve and then left to burn out unattended. He said these have caused fires in the past.

Mr Reynolds also warned members of the use of various chargers, such as those used to charge e-cigarettes and children’s electrical gadgets, iPods etc. He said that some chargers can get incredibly hot and cause fires.

Mr Reynolds said that part of his role is to carry out Home Fire Risk Checks. He explained that these are currently still funded by the Government. He said that if an invitation is received by a home occupier for a Fire Check to be carried out, the Fire Authority will go out.
He explained that the Fire Officers will walk around the home advising the occupier of any home risks. He said that the main rooms of concern are the main television room and the kitchen. He said that the officers pay particular attention to behind the television. He said any wires/plugs which are not required are removed as in the UK a 13amp system operates. He said any socket which exceeds this could overheat and cause a fire.

Mr Reynolds said that condensation in the kitchen can also cause problems, with water running down the walls and into sockets. Mr Reynolds said that it is very important that unused sockets are blanked.

Mr Reynolds said that Fire Alarms can be fitted free of charge during visits from the Fire Officers. He said that these are offered free to the over 60’s, to families with a number of children aged under 10 years old and to people with disabilities. He said that Fire Officers are unable to fit Fire Alarms in Local Authority properties or privately rented homes.
Mr Reynolds provided a demonstration of the Fire Alarms which the Fire Officers fit. He said that they come with a ten year life and must be disposed of when they become out of date. 
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Mr Reynolds displayed a number of items which have proven to be fire risks in the past, various candles, damaged adaptor plugs and fragranced plug-in diffusers.

Mrs Banks said that should a fire occur, it is very important that people have an exit plan.

Mr Reynolds said that people should keep telephones beside their beds in case of an emergency.
Mr Price thanked Mr Reynolds for giving his presentation. Mr Reynolds provided the Parish Council with a number of leaflets to be kept in the Parish Office.

6.  REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds: No report 
Borough Councilor Daubney:  Cllr Daubney confirmed that the Borough Councils Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Pre-submission document was now out for final consultation. He said that after that time the document would go before an Inspector for Public Inspection.

Cllr Daubney reported that the Kings Lynn Innovation Centre had gained Planning Permission. He said this will provide a dedicated centre to support new and start up businesses by providing working space and advice.
Cllr Daubney was pleased to say that the Fawkes in the Walks event had been very successful, and the Christmas Lights switch on had been well attended. He said that the event was heavily supported by the retail centre.

It was said that footfall in the town had risen over the last two or three months. Comment was made that more accurate cameras had also been installed in the town.

Cllr Daubney was pleased to say that the Saturday Market Place renovations were almost finished with cars now able to park there.

The Bus Station and the route from the Bus Station to the Train Station is to be revamped to make the area and visiting Kings Lynn more pleasant.
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County Councillor Law reported that a meeting would be held at County Hall on Monday 15th December 2014 as part of the Norfolk Waste Partnership. He said that whilst the contract was cancelled to build an Incinerator in Kings Lynn, he said some committee members will not drop the idea of Incineration in Norfolk.
Mr Jordan said that he had received an email from KLWIN (Kings Lynn without Incineration), it was hoped that enough people could be got together to organise a coach to travel to County Hall to ensure their presence is felt at the meeting.

Cllr Daubney confirmed that the Secretary of State will rule on the matter, it was said that it is not known what the Inspector may have said to him.

Cllr Law stated that he would be attending the meeting; he stated that Cllr Kemp is proposing that the County Council sells the Willows site to the Borough Council.
Cllr Law added that the general consensus from County Council is that the idea if Incineration in Norfolk cannot be blocked out in total. He said that a large body of conservatives could not see why there should be no Incineration in Norfolk.
Members commented that Recycling is doing well in the Borough.

Mr Jordan said that a recent application for an Incinerator in Lincolnshire had been turned down.

Mr Price spoke regarding the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) and enquired how it would operate.

Cllr Daubney confirmed that Section 106 expires in its current form in the spring. He said the alternative is CIL, a roof tax, payable per property. He explained that the builder would have to pay an amount per square foot, to be decided.
Mr Price asked Cllr Daubney to provide clarification.

It was said that the money is first given to the Borough Council, who then allocates certain amounts to Parishes. Cllr Daubney stated that South Wootton would get 25% of the pot as it will hopefully have a Neighbourhood Plan in place. He confirmed that the full 25% would come to South Wootton.
Comment was made that in some areas, Parish Councils will be given a lot of money.
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Mr Clapham spoke regarding a meeting he had attended, when it was said that the amount of money from the CIL would not cover the costs of development. He said that South Wootton would need a large traffic management plan.

Cllr Daubney confirmed that the Borough Council would retain the 75% share.

Rev Tate said that CIL for 900 homes would equate to £5.5 million. He asked if this would be paid to the Borough Council and not the County Council. Members were concerned that there has possibly been a lack of discussion between the Borough and County Council.

Rev Tate said that a lot of people in the Woottons will be upset if they have to live on a half developed site. He was concerned that there may not be enough money for the infrastructure required.

Cllr Daubney stated that Planning Permission has not yet been given for the developments. Cllr Law assured members that every junction would be assessed prior to Planning Permission being granted.

7. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets –Mr Narborough stated that a meeting had been held on 3rd December 2014 and everything was as per the minutes.

Village Hall lettering: Mr Narborough explained that the lettering on the Village Hall had become weathered and was in need of replacing. He said that a quote had been received to replace the lettering with those similar to what is on the Parish Office for £263.

After discussion, Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council should replace the lettering and erect a new light. The cost should be included within the budget for next year; this was seconded by Rev Tate with all members in favour.

Drain Report: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the drains at the Village Hall and confirmed that SDS Simply Drain Services had been to carry out a CCTV inspection of the drains and had produced a Summary of the Works.

Mr Narborough confirmed that the Summary of Works showed little to be wrong. 

Members agreed to review the matter in due course.

Ladies Toilet Window Quote: Mr Narborough spoke briefly regarding the Ladies Toilets at the Village Hall. He said that three quotes had been obtained. 
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Mr Narborough said that the quotes had been looked at and D & E Builders were selected to carry out the work.  Rev Tate proposed that D & E Builders should be asked to carry out the work at a cost of £1,300 +VAT; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

Pot Holes: Mr Narborough informed members that some Pot Holes had appeared on Common Lane. He said that members had agreed that the job needed to be carried out and felt that the job should be carried out after the winter months. 

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had asked the Norfolk County Councils Highways Rangers if this could be done as part of their visit. 
Re-pointing of the Pathway: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the pathway at St Mary’s Church. He explained that three quotes for the work had been obtained.  

Mr Narborough said that the quotes had been looked at and S Clark Builders had been selected to carry out the work. After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should ask S Clark Builders to carry out the work after the winter months at a cost of £430; this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour. (Clerk’s Note: Mr Clark does not charge VAT as he is not VAT registered).
Cemetery Proposals: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the circulated report kindly produced by Mr Jordan. 

He explained that both Mr Jordan and Rev Tate had spent some time having a detailed look at the current situation with the Cemetery.

After discussion, Rev Tate proposed that the Parish Council decides (1) to use the grass area in the existing Cemetery to provide extra grave space and to have that area consecrated; and (2) to start to use the extension field to provide more grave spaces and to continue to use the ashes plots area in the existing Cemetery, both areas to remain un-consecrated; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

External Lighting: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the external lighting at the Parish Office he said that the existing flood lights get so hot that they continually blow and have to be replaced fortnightly.

Mr Narborough said that a quote from AMR Group Ltd had been received and confirmed that replacement of the seven security lights with new LED PIR versions could be carried out at a cost of £72.45 +VAT per unit (Total £507.15 +VAT).

-100-

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask AMR Group Ltd to replace the external lighting at the Parish Office as soon as possible at a cost of £72.45 +VAT per unit; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Finance – Mr Jordan stated that the next meeting is scheduled for 7th January 2015 when the budget would be discussed. He said that the full Parish Council would be invited to the meeting and asked if anyone had any budget requirements could they please inform Mrs Cornwell in December. 
Planning – Mr Price stated that two meetings had been held and everything was as per the minutes.
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Proposed New Bus Service for Great Massingham and Other Villages; she said that the matter had been fully discussed. Mr Narborough proposed that South Wootton Parish Council does not have sufficient funding available for the project at present; this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.
Removal of Highway rights at “Albion”, 2 Church Lane, South Wootton: Mrs Cornwell informed members that a letter had been received from Norfolk County Council to ask if the Parish Council would give consent to a Stop up at “Albion”, 2 Church Lane.

Mrs Cornwell explained that when the property was built approximately ten years ago, part of the dwelling had been built over Norfolk County Councils land. She explained that the new owners of the property had contacted Norfolk County Council requesting a Stop up to remove rights over the land.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that members of the Planning Committee had discussed the matter fully and had felt that the Parish Council should not give its consent to the Stop up.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had contacted Ros Hickling at Norfolk County Council. Ms Hickling had advised that the request was a simple change of use and the Planning Issues were separate to the Stop up request.

After discussion members still felt that someone in the past had made an error in either the conveyancing or the legal advice. It was said that the land had been built upon without permission and consent should not be given.

Mr Clapham proposed that the Parish Council should not give its consent to the Stop up, this was seconded by Rev Tate, with one member against and five abstentions all other members were in favour and the proposal was carried.
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Neighbourhood Plan: Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and proposed that the document should be adopted by the Parish Council; this was seconded by Mr Clapham with all members in favour.

Mr Price stated that the maps were still missing and were at the Borough Council for printing. 

Mr Price asked the Parish Council if they were happy for the subcommittee to approve the maps. This was agreed. 
Mr Jordan wished to thank Mr Price, Mrs Cornwell and all the members of the Project Group for producing the Neighbourhood Plan document.

Comment was made that South Wootton would receive 25% of the CIL monies as a result of having the document in place.
Policy – No report. 
8. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – No report 

Junior School – Mr Price reported that an Ofsted Inspection had taken place in November 2014, he said that a Governors meeting would take place to discuss the outcome. 
Mr Price provided a brief summary of the report and said that Leadership and Management had been rated as Good, Behaviour and Safety had received a Good, Teaching “Requires Improvement” and Achievement “Requires Improvement”.
Comment was made that a problem the school has experienced is that the assessment children receive when leaving the Infant School is perhaps higher than it should be.

Mr Price said that the Head teacher has made a lot of improvements in the school; he felt that the next Inspection would probably take place in 18 months.

Cllr Law spoke regarding the Ofsted Report; he said that a lot of praise had been given to the extracurricular activities and the sports at the school.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough informed members that the next meeting would be held on 24th February 2015. 
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South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts informed members that a meeting had been held on 18th December 2014 and everything was as per the circulated minutes. 
9. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-.
Norfolk Rivers Trust

December 2014 Newsletter          


 Info

Norfolk Wildlife Trust
Winter / Spring Activities



    “

10. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list agreed, plus:-
263 
Roythorne & Son Ltd              Fuel Nov 2014                         
     £  30.00
264 
Mr Moon
    

    VH & PO Window Cleaning      
     £  19.00
265
ECS Computers Ltd

    Fuser Unit for Printer
               £ 122.80
266
Simple Solutions

    V Hall Toilet Chemicals                 £   52.68
267
E-On



    Street Lighting Supply
               £ 622.70
268
NCC



    Safer Children Course KP/RH       £   60.00
269
BCKLWN


    V Hall Premises Licence

     £ 180.00
270     ECS Computers

    Printer Belt


     £ 122.82
271
CGM Landscapes

    Grass Cutting November
     £ 263.09
272
Lawn-Boy


    Chain Saw repairs

     £   94.56
273
SDS Simply Drain Services   Village Hall Drain Inspection
     £ 132.00
274
K& M Lighting Services
    Street Lighting Dec 2014
     £ 393.01
275
SLCC



    Membership Subs M Kirby
     £ 118.00
276
PPG Industries

    Paint and Materials

     £   52.68
Bank balances as at 28.11.2014
Community Account
      

  27,405.04
Step saver a/c
                 
           0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                           155,000.00
Total                                                                             £182,405.04
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.35pm.

11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 13th January 2015, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
13th January 2015                                                                                Chairman 
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